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October 11, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit my proposed 2005 budget for King County government to the Metropolitan King County Council.  This budget is the fourth consecutive year of challenges facing the Current Expense (CX) Fund.  Unlike prior years, this budget contains some good news regarding an improved outlook for the CX Fund.
Approximately a year ago, the Budget Advisory Task Force (BATForce), co-chaired by Bob Wallace and John Warner, described the structural imbalance in the county’s general fund.  Expenditures were increasing at an annual rate of 5.5% to 6.5%, largely driven by increases in salaries, wages and benefits, while our revenues were growing by only 2%.  They said there was “no silver bullet” and recommended a series of actions the county could take.
In last year’s budget, I announced and the council adopted many of the initiatives identified by the BATForce aimed at addressing this structural imbalance. It included the annexation initiative, making critical investments in technology, and our continuing efforts to find efficiencies in the delivery of criminal justice services.

We are succeeding.  My 2005 proposed budget narrows the structural gap and reduces the deficits we are facing in 2005 and beyond.  The lower deficits reflect both improved revenues but more significantly, lower rates of expenditure growth.  In 2005 the rate of expenditure growth for the county’s CX Fund has been reduced to 5% and we have reduced our out year deficits from $20 million to $8.7 million for 2006 and $13.3 million in 2007.  Our collective actions and prudent fiscal management have put this government on a much more stable financial footing. We have implemented initiatives to bring them down even further in the future. 
2005 is a critical year for moving forward on those initiatives; encouraging annexations, making employees healthier while controlling the growth of employee health care costs, instituting criminal justice system efficiencies, and making smart investments in technology.  We have reprioritized and refocused county government in the past four years.  Conservative fiscal policies have enabled us to maintain the very highest credit rating available to local governments during these challenging times.  This is no small feat, as many others have seen their credit ratings drop as they have raided their reserves and refused to exercise fiscal discipline.  During the past four years, we have not only produced balanced budgets and maintained our reserves, but we’ve actually set aside additional reserves to fund the annexation initiative, finance investments in technology, and buffer our criminal justice agencies from unacceptable cuts.

I urge the council, in the strongest possible terms, not to deviate from the conservative fiscal practices that have served us so well in the past, and resist the temptation to spend the reserves that are the foundation of our financial future. 

The total budget for King County government for 2005 will exceed $3.2 billion.  While employment in CX agencies will decline again in 2005, total county employment will increase slightly from 12,989 to 13,053 with notable increases in transit, solid waste and public health.

Annexations

The Annexation Initiative reflects a substantial commitment to the implementation of the State Growth Management Act and the Countywide Planning Policies.  In addition, the success of the Annexation Initiative will likely generate considerable expenditure savings for the Current Expense Fund as the accelerated annexations and possible incorporations occur.  In 2005, the Annexation Initiative will continue to actively pursue annexations for all of the ten major urban potential annexation areas with a significant effort on transferring North Highline, Juanita, and Fairwood-Petrovitsky areas as they represent some of the largest remaining urban unincorporated areas with significant service obligations.  The potential annual net benefit resulting from transference of the North Highline, Juanita, and Fairwood-Petrovitsky to city status in 2007 or 2008, could be nearly $8 million on an annual basis.
If all ten of the major urban unincorporated areas are annexed, incorporate or some combination thereof, the potential benefit is conservatively estimated to be as high as $13.6 million on an annual basis.  As noted, shortening the timeframe for completing annexations and incorporations will result in a level of prospective financial savings that can offer substantial headway in overcoming the structural budget gap the county has struggled with for the last four years.  The tasks necessary to identify this potential level of savings will be sizeable, challenging and the focus of the 2005 Annexation Initiative work plan.
Health Reform Initiative

Another vital investment effort is to lessen the burden of illness on our employees and their families.  We must control health care costs while providing high quality care.  We are working with our employees and other public and private employers to change business practices and lower costs that save not only the taxpayers money but save jobs.  We have launched a major initiative to lower the dramatic rate of growth in the cost of employee health care benefits, while giving them better care and making them healthier.  We began this effort two years ago with changes in our health care offerings, encouraging employees to select generic drugs at lower cost and reducing the amount we pay in coordinating benefits for those with other coverage.  As a result we experienced a $6 million savings through lower than expected costs in 2003.  Those cost lowering reforms have carried forward into 2004, and I am very pleased to announce to you that the benefits fund will rebate $9 million to various county funds at the end of the year, including $2.6 million to the Current Expense Fund.  In addition, the 2005 proposed budget includes only a 3% increase in the flex benefit rate for 2005, a significant reduction from our earlier estimates.

The Health Advisory Task Force that I appointed prescribed a system-wide process improvement strategy.  But health care, like criminal justice, is a system, and we need to engage all partners in that system in its improvement.  That is why we are working in 2005 to bring key private and public employers, and medical providers together to establish a partnership to implement the task force recommendations.  I urge the council to make the investment in this critically important initiative that will enable us to curb a major cost driver, while making our employees healthier and more productive.
Reducing Expenditures

The structural deficit remains and we must reduce expenditures every year.  In the last three years, we have reduced the Current Expense Fund by more than $100 million and cut CX employees by more than 12%.  We closed the 2005 deficit of $20 million with a combination of budget reductions, higher than expected revenues, lower than expected increases in employee health care costs, and the selective use of designated reserves.  With the hard work of our employees, department directors, and separately elected officials, I am very pleased to present a responsible and sustainable Current Expense Fund budget for 2005.  
Law, Safety and Justice

Criminal justice remains the highest priority and every effort has been made to preserve core law, safety and justice functions by identifying efficiencies and implementing other cost savings measures.  We have made modest cuts to the CJ agencies, but have maintained, and in some cases bolstered direct services.  For example, we stepped up and backfilled the loss of federal funding for School Resource Officers.  These officers are critical to ensuring the safety of our children in schools.  The Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention identified over $1.5 million of reductions or new revenues in lieu of budget cuts for 2005.  The Office of Public Defense budget for 2005 also contains over $1 million in budget reductions.  Other law, justice and safety agencies will take smaller reductions in 2005.  Even after these reductions, the county’s criminal justice agencies continue to represent a growing share of the Current Expense Fund.  Criminal justice-related expenditures are $11.49 million higher in 2005 than in 2004.  The criminal justice functions now make up 71.2% of the General Fund – up from 70.6% in 2004.
The 2005 budget reflects our continuing commitment to control the growth of the King County jail population and the juvenile detention population.  The budget continues to support the Criminal Justice Treatment and the Community Corrections Initiatives that we began in 2003.  It supports juvenile justice operational master plan initiatives that were jeopardized by state, federal and foundation grant reductions.  It continues to promote collaborative partnerships between social service agencies and criminal justice agencies.  It leverages funding resources through cooperative agreements between state government, county government, city government, the business community and non-profit community based agencies and organizations.  And, it fosters a healthy community by supporting services that stabilize the lives of offenders and disassociate them from the criminal justice system through stable housing, appropriate treatment, academic and vocational education and employment aimed at breaking the cycle of crime and restoring  productive citizenship.
We will enhance the current Criminal Justice Initiatives by piloting a small employment and job readiness services project for people court-ordered to the Community Center for Alternative Program (CCAP).  This initiative will bring together the resources and skills of the King County Jobs Initiative Project (previously housed in Business Relations and Economic Development) and the WorkSource Work Training Programs (within the Department of Community and Human Services) to provide a more coordinated and comprehensive approach to engaging and serving offenders, as well as removing barriers to employment.
Despite the need to make current year reductions, we know it is incumbent upon us to make investments that will reduce costs long term.  There are a number of such investments in the 2005 proposed budget.  Among them are continuing investments in alternatives to secure detention, efforts to break the cycle of offenders whose primary issue is mental illness or chemical dependency and for whom access to treatment will reduce the likelihood that they will reoffend.   

Public Health
Along with public safety, public health is a paramount responsibility of county government.  Despite the loss of state and federal funding supporting a number of critical programs, the 2005 budget reprioritizes current expense funds in several areas in order to preserve the provision of essential public health services including immunizations, medical examiner services, nutrition outreach services to seniors and sexually transmitted disease clinical services.  
King County continues to find itself in the midst of an outbreak of tuberculosis (TB) in the homeless and immigrant populations.  The 2005 Executive Proposed budget maintains 2004 funding for additional required screening services, treatment and case management services, contact investigation services, housing and other incentives necessary to control the outbreak in the county’s populations most vulnerable for TB.
Homelessness
Six years ago, church leaders convened a community dialogue focused on creating the political will to end homelessness.  As a result of that dialogue, the Committee to End Homelessness was formed in 2002.  Comprised of human service coalitions, local and county governments, the faith community and United Way, the committee offered the vision and leadership needed to develop a coordinated plan to end homelessness in King County.  That plan is now almost complete.  King County is proud to have been a founding member of that committee, and even more proud that the committee has selected King County government as the regional coordinator of the new initiatives.  We look forward to working with our many partners to begin the implementation of the committee’s plan and to providing leadership to those efforts.  

I am personally and passionately behind this endeavor.  I believe we can, and we must, create the means to provide a safe and affordable roof over the head of every citizen, and we must improve access to treatment and support services.  We know it will take the broadest spectrum of government, business, social services, philanthropy, and faith communities to achieve our goal:  an end to homelessness in King County by the year 2014.  In 2005, I intend to work to bring these parties together to substantively address the issues and move us toward that goal.
In addition, the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health continues to play an active role in helping meet local and national goals to end homelessness.  A multidisciplinary model of care at the new wellness center for the homeless in downtown Seattle incorporates health (nurse practitioners and nurses), mental health, and substance abuse.  The center will help enroll clients in Medicaid, SSI, and other benefits.  This type of collaboration is precisely the type of “housing + services” model recommended by research and a high priority of various King County and City of Seattle homelessness plans and initiatives.

Major Capital Investments

County government will continue to make significant capital investments in 2005 in critical capital infrastructure that will allow this region to grow and prosper, maintain our quality of life and facilitate the efficient and cost effective delivery of services.  2004 saw the completion of the $81 million seismic retrofit of the King County Courthouse.  The 2005 budget will include the first of twenty years of debt service payments of $6.5 million to finance the cost of that project and other seismic repairs to county facilities following the Nisqually earthquake of 2001. 

2005 will see King County government continue with several major capital projects including the continued development of the county’s Brightwater treatment facility, development of a new county office building, work on the Integrated Security Project and Jail Health Remodel in the King County Correctional Facility downtown, and continued redevelopment of Harborview Medical Center.  In addition, we will continue with our capital investments in technology which are essential to improving the productivity of our employees, enhancing the efficiency with which we deliver services to the public and support our business operations.  We will continue to support the Law, Safety and Justice Integration Project, electronic medical records for Jail Health, expand electronic court recordkeeping to District Court, initiate the new Accountable Business Transformation (ABT) Project aimed at establishing a single payroll and finance/accounting system for county government. 
Transportation
King County remains a leader in regional transportation.  All three of our major transportation assets, Metro Transit, Road Services Division and the King County International Airport, are facing financial challenges.  Metro Transit is heavily dependent on sales tax revenues which have been weakened by the recession.  This revenue shortfall combined with higher than anticipated diesel fuel costs allows for only limited new bus service hour additions over the next six years.  In order to maintain current levels of service, I am proposing a modest fare increase in 2005. This is the first increase in four years.

The loss of the local option vehicle license fee (VLF) revenues had a substantial impact on our Roads six year CIP in 2004.  We were forced to eliminate almost $80 million of essential road improvements over the next six years as a result of the loss of these monies.  The need for critical road and bridge improvements remain a priority while we continue our efforts to identify funding to increase the capacity of our road system.

Finally, King County International Airport is facing several budget challenges as revenues are not keeping pace with expenditures.  In the 2005 budget we are proposing staff reductions and fee increases to balance the Airport financial plan.  In 2005 we will continue to explore ways to assure the continued safe operation of the airport as a self sufficient, regional economic asset. 

Performance Measures
Elected officials and county staff constantly strive to deliver existing services more efficiently and effectively to the county citizens.  The county began a strategic business planning process in 1999.  Last year we transmitted with the budget the first report on the Executive’s Performance Measurement Initiative.  The second annual report accompanies the 2005 Executive Proposed Budget.  We began implementing a performance measurement process in 2003 to measure the effectiveness of county operations.  Both of these tools provide for better service to the taxpayers through planning and accountability for results.  
Performance measures are important management tools to help department staff oversee the 
day-to-day management of county operations and assist policy makers in long range decision making about how to best use limited resources.  I look forward to working with the County Council to further our mutual interest in improving service delivery performance.
Biennial Budgeting
The adoption of a new sewer rate in 2005 with the intent of maintaining the same rate in 2006 and a three year capacity charge presents an excellent opportunity for the county to explore the use of biennial budgeting.  The Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) and the Wastewater Treatment Division volunteered to undertake a pilot biennial budget this year.  While not formally presenting a biennial budget, the division has followed the same steps involved in developing and implementing a two year budget and will then use the 2006 budget, included here, as the starting point for a streamlined 2006 budget process next year.  The objective of the pilot project is to evaluate the processes to assure that the strength of the budget development and oversight process can be maintained while freeing up staff time to devote to the county’s business planning and performance measurement work.  The specific goals and desirable outcomes of the study will be discussed in the Wastewater Treatment Division section.
In transmitting last year’s budget, I said that county government must be willing to make investments that will pay off in the future.  You did so in adopting the 2004 budget and we have begun to see the results in the 2005 budget I am transmitting to you.  I would urge you to join me in continuing to support the annexation initiative, making critical investments in technology, health care reform and our continuing efforts to find efficiencies in the delivery of criminal justice services.

In addition to the 2005 Proposed Budget Ordinance, this transmittal package includes the following separate legislative components and reports that have been incorporated in the 2005 Executive Proposed Budget transmittal package.

Fee Ordinances
· Taxicab and for-hire vehicle fees – Dept. of Executive Services - Records and Elections

· Inmate booking fee – Dept. of Adult and Juvenile Detention

· Right of Way utility inspection hourly fee – County Road Fund 

· Bulk Tie down, Jet Fuel and Landing fees – King County Airport

· Metro Transit fares for bus and Access service – Transit Fund

Other

· An ordinance creating the Department of Executive Services (DES) Departmental Information Technology Equipment Replacement Capital fund to account for the receipt  and disbursement of monies spent for replacing Information Technology (IT) equipment.,

· A copy of a letter to Sheriff Dave Reichert dated today, which outlines my recommendation to levy the maximum rate on the Automated Fingerprint Identification System (AFIS) for the last year of the current levy, thereby permitting us to give tax payers a one-year hiatus on the levy in 2006.  This strategy will allow us to reduce the considerable fund balance that has been accumulating over the current levy cycle.

· As defined by KCC 2.16.07581, we are submitting the 2005 Proposed Technology Business Plan.  This provides the County Council with the appropriate details and context for your review of the proposed budget as it relates to information technology projects.  A final report will be published following County Council adoption of the 2005 annual budget as a record of the funded information technology projects that will be monitored by technology governance and whose progress and outcomes will be reported each year in the Annual Technology Report.

Sent under separate cover, but transmitted at the same time as the budget, are the following: 
· A 2004 supplemental ordinance making an appropriation of $764,399 and 6.17 FTEs to the Sheriff’s Office to conclude activities related to the Green River Homicide Investigation, to establish the Violent Crimes Review Team, and enhance its Homeland Security Unit.

· An ordinance to authorize a cost of living adjustment (COLA) for non represented county positions for regular, term-limited and temporary employees.  The proposed COLA is comparable to the standard county union labor agreement for 2005.  Since the actual COLA rate will not be known until late in October, we are transmitting placeholder documents that will be updated with the final COLA rate for 2005 and transmitted to Council in late October.  

· A motion identifying projects to be funded under Public Law 106-393, Title III, the Secure Rural Schools and Self Determination Act of 2000, and allocating to those projects the funds to be received from the federal government for federal fiscal year 2005 which begins October 1, 2004.

· Proviso Modification – Roads Construction Transfer: The council inserted a proviso into the Roads CIP ordinance (14953), adopted in June, encumbering $480,000 in the Roads Construction Transfer budget until the council reviews and approves by motion, a report regarding the 150th Avenue SE project.  The amended language changes the due date of the report from August 31, 2004 to October 11, 2004 and releases the money for the project when the council receives the report.

· Two resolutions proposed for ratification by the Green River Flood Zone District’s Board of Supervisors.  The resolutions are for adopting the Green River Flood Zone District’s budget and work program as well as implementing the provisions of RCW 84.55.120 authorizing an increase in the Green River Flood Zone District’s property levy for tax collection in 2005.     
I ask the council to give my 2005 proposed budget your careful consideration and join me in continuing to move King County forward.

Sincerely,
Ron Sims
King County Executive
Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff



  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Debora Gay, Deputy Director, OMB


Department Directors
